SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 5th NOVEMBER 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Smith,         Cllr A Westlake, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder. 
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr T Harding, Mr A Kell and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident informed the council that planning application PL/19/1468/FA for the development of the site at Manor Farm was called in to committee but now that the application has been amended District Cllr. Patel has withdrawn this request.  There was still a concern that Manor Farm Livery would be opening the gates in Hearnes Meadow for the development.  However, the Clerk had held a meeting with the Manager of the Livery who had said that this would not happen.
Mr I Hawes was thanked for the moving Remembrance Sunday display of 9 new soldiers to commemorate the 80th Anniversary of the start of World War 2.  Mrs Hawes was thanked for the beautifully knitted poppies on display with the soldiers.

Mr Alan Kell came to update the council on the ‘Our Living Village’ project. An article has been placed in the Newsletter.  The projects technical team had been trained to build the computer model.  The project was progressing five themes:- Religion; Schools and Education; The built environment; Natural environment; Music Literature and Art.  The next project meeting is Wednesday 13th November at the Jolly Cricketers.  It was agreed to add a page to the Parish Council website for the project to subscribe to the free Public Sector Mapping agreement and to determine the ownership of the potential medieval site.  (Action – Clerk)
A resident asked if the post-box could be moved now that the post office had closed as they were finding access an issue.  It was pointed out that the Baptist Church is now offering a Post Office service and provides easy parking for dropping off post.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  No apologies

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the October meeting were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Hughes.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The final design for the limited liability signs to be sited at all three entrances to Green Meadow has been agreed and the quote is due from the sign maker.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The CCTV has an issue with image quality.  The company who installed the system will be contacted for a meeting.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· It was previously reported that a drain cover on Longbottom Lane outside York House is making a loud noise when vehicles drive over it. The cover was inspected and no issue was found.

· The multi-spinner has got some lateral movement but it was not deemed to be an issue at this time and will be monitored.
· A quote was agreed to remove some blackthorn from the Recreation Ground. The date for this work is to be confirmed with contractor.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A new cooker had been installed in the Pavilion and a paper towel holder had been purchased. 
· Paper files at the Pavilion need to be archived following fire safety concerns.  The owner of the Chilterns Montessori will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
· An inspection of the Pavilion roof has been organised, date to be advised.  (Action – Cllr Norton)   
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Hungin has completed the October inspection and the identified action has been dealt with.  The cricket nets need to be tied up over winter to protect wildlife.  The cricket club need to borrow a ladder which will be arranged.  (Action – Cllr Hungin) Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Holder will complete the November inspection.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder)
The Pavilion and Jubilee Hall Fire Risk Inspections have been reviewed and the actions are being followed up.  The Pavilion Fixed Wiring Inspection has been completed.  Two dead oak trees have been removed from the Recreation Ground.
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:    The Health and Safety inspection list had been updated and circulated.  
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
V. Correspondence:  
· A rough sleeper survey was requested by Chiltern District Council.  Seer Green reported that no one was sleeping rough on 21st October 2019.
· It was agreed that Mr N Dunbar, the arboriculturist recommended by Bucks, Berks, Oxon Wildlife Trust, will be asked to return and inspect, photograph and list all of the trees on the allotments boundary as he was previously unable to obtain access for his inspection on the Scouts side.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
    £3,938.69
Income received:-




   
       £170.00

The closing bank balances at 31st October 2019 totalled:-     £69,121.56
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. Following a resident report that an 8ft fence had been erected behind a house in Old Long Grove which is above the 6ft permitted height, an inspection of the area was undertaken.  Two households had installed fences, one measured 8ft 9” and the other was over 10ft with spikes on top.  A letter will be sent to the residents requesting that they apply for retrospective planning permission.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Clerk)  The Managers of the Three Horseshoes Public House were asked if they could repair/replace the fence that borders Jubilee Walk.  They have agreed to consider the work and asked if they could add trellis to the top of the fence which was agreed subject to agreeing the design.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
Permitted

PL/19/2973/TP 
6 Park Place, Seer Green, , HP9 2FJ


Proposal  - Oak - Epicormic and Ivy removal.

PL/19/2839/FA
8 Park Place, Seer Green, HP9 2FJ


Rear single-storey extension. Loft conversion, with front dormers and rear rooflights. 

PL/19/2636/FA
14 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2YG


Part two storey / part single storey rear extension, first floor side extension and internal alterations.

PL/19/2752/FA
3 Bayne Hill Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QQ

Proposed two storey side, front and rear extensions, porch canopy and change in external wall finish

PL/19/2734/FA
9 Wood Pond Close, Seer Green, HP9 2XG


Demolition of single storey rear extension and erection of single storey rear extension.

PL/19/1410/FA
Rawlings Farm, Rawlings Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RQ


Demolition of existing dwelling, pool house, ancillary garages and outbuildings.  Replacement dwelling, garages and pool house. Additional vehicular access, walls, gates and piers from Rawlings Lane.

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. budget and precept: The half year accounts were circulated with a draft budget for 2020/21 and a proposed precept increase of 2.5%. The budget and precept increase will be agreed and approved at the next meeting.  
ii. newsletter: Newsletter 31 and a questionnaire were circulated for comment. The questionnaire will be updated following feedback and will be recirculated.   All feedback is requested by Friday 9th November at which time it will be sent to print and be returned within two weeks ready for delivery.  (Action – All Cllrs, Cllr Holder)  
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The car park hedge has been cut and the windows and door in the John Orme Room have been replaced to improve heating efficiency over winter.  The Fire inspection has been completed and repairs carried out.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  Several of the recently planted beech hedge plants that have died at the front of the Cemetery will be replaced by a local contractor.  The Allotments Association have ordered saplings from the Woodland Trust to form a new boundary hedge at the rear of the allotments which will be planted soon.
The recent Fire Safety inspection highlighted the need to create Fire Zone charts for the Pavilion and Jubilee Hall.  (Action - Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
It will be confirmed that the Preschool at Jubilee Hall are carrying out the weekly fire alarm and fortnightly emergency light testing.  (Action – Clerk)
The village Christmas tree has been ordered as an S137 payment.
A resident had fallen and broken their shoulder due to a trip hazard on private land near the shops.  The resident will be asked if they had informed the landowner of the risk.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
A loose paving slab near the Pavilion needs securing.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
Cllr Hungin reported on a number of maintenance concerns:-  The ties supporting a cherry tree in Green Meadow need removing and the wooden stakes need re-securing.  (Action – Cllr Westlake, Cllr Hughes).  The trees in Green Meadow need to have circles of the grass cut out around the base and reinstating with mulch.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  There is a puncture mark on the large slide which needs to be monitored.  The moss needs treating at the Cemetery.  The cemetery fence is beginning to bow due to the brambles which need to be cut back.  (Action – Clerk)  The holly is growing close to the bench at the front of the cemetery and needs to be cut back.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  A kick board needs replacing in the Recreation Ground car park fence.  A repair to the door of the Pavilion needs refilling.  The fence at the end of Jubilee Walk is leaning.
X.
information items: School Lane will be closed from 10.40 to 11.20 on Sunday 10th November for the Remembrance service.

The meeting closed at 9.17pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 3rd December 2019, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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